
www.maclean-h.schools.nsw.edu.au
02 6645 2244

Maclean High School

Newsletter
September 2025



What a fantastic term it has been at our school, filled with celebrations of
achievement and milestones that reflect the hard work and dedication of
our students and staff. It is always a pleasure to acknowledge the many
successes that make our school community so vibrant and inspiring.

Our Year 12 students have been deeply engaged in their HSC Trials and
are now in the final stages of preparation for the upcoming HSC exams. I
want to extend my warm congratulations to our HSC Showcase
nominees, Ruby and Paige, as well as our HSC Encore nominees, Luke
and Ethan. We are incredibly proud of your talents and hope you have the
opportunity to share them with the broader state community. Your
commitment and passion are truly commendable.

Year 11 students have also shown great resilience and focus, with their
preliminary exams going very well. They are now well-prepared and ready
to begin their Year 12 journey in Term 4, and I look forward to seeing their
continued growth and success.

One of the highlights of the term was the Year 12 Graduation and Formal
— a spectacular event that beautifully celebrated the achievements of our
graduating cohort. I would like to sincerely thank everyone involved in
making this occasion so memorable, particularly Callan Obst, our Year
Adviser, and our Head Teachers of Wellbeing and Relationships, Tania
Kane and Sarah Bramwell. Your dedication ensured a night to remember
for all.

At the end of my speech at the Year 12 Graduation, I shared a quote to
instil a sense of gratitude, celebration, and hope for our graduating class.
Recently, I began reading The Book of Hope: A Survival Guide for Trying
Times by Jane Goodall, the world’s most famous naturalist. Given the
current state of the world and the environment, Jane encourages us to
remember that hope is key. She writes:

“Hope is being able to see that there is light despite all of the darkness.
Hope is believing that you can make a difference, that your actions
matter. It is the courage to keep going when things seem difficult or
uncertain. As you step forward into the next chapter of your life,
remember that even small actions can create big change — and that
hope is something you carry within you, always.”

Thank you, Year 12 of 2025. I hope you carry your time at MHS within you
always. Congratulations on all you have achieved and best wishes for the
future.P
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On the night of September 1st, our Year 12 Geography
students, accompanied by Miss Watts, embarked on a
memorable journey from Grafton train station at 9pm,
arriving in Sydney early the next day for a fieldwork day at
the Observatory Hill Environmental Education Centre (EEC).  

Despite the 20+ hours of travelling for 5 hours of fieldwork,
the students demonstrated resilience and dedication. They
applied a variety of geographic skills to investigate the
changes in Darling Harbour and evaluated the responses
and strategies to these changes. Their behaviour
throughout the excursion was exemplary, and they
confidently answered all questions posed by Lauren, the
EEC teacher. 

The train journey itself was an unexpected lesson in the
human experience, featuring a range of unusual events,
including a police stop searching for a missing person, a
medical emergency, another police stop to escort some
stowaways and even a humorously questionable moment
when the group had to be relocated due to an unfortunate,
odorous foot issue. Many of these ‘experiences’ occurring
within the first three hours of departing Sydney. 

The day was not only educational but also enjoyable,
providing valuable insights into the topic of Rural and Urban
Places. This experience has undoubtedly enriched the
students’ understanding and appreciation of geography
beyond the classroom.

Year 12 Geography Excursion to Sydney Important
Dates

29 Sep - 10 Oct
School Holidays

13 Oct
Staff Development
Day

14 Oct
Students return

15 Oct - 18 Oct
Cattle Show Team
Lismore

20 Oct - 31 Oct
Tell Them From Me
Survey

29 Oct
School Spectacular
Combined Choir
Rehearsal
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Year 12 Senior Study Hub
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The Senior Study Hub at Maclean High School is now open! This quiet, supervised
space provides personalised academic support for senior students, focusing on
assessment tasks, workload management, and HSC preparation with resources like
past papers, revision guides, and practice exams. A tutoring program will start next
term.

Students are encouraged to engage actively, sign in during available lessons, and
follow the Study Hub guidelines to ensure a respectful and productive
environment. The Hub is open from 8:30 am to 4:00 pm, with extended hours
during key assessment periods. The space is exclusively for Year 12 students—
welcome to the 2026 Year 12s for Term 4! The 2025 Year 12s may also use it during
Term 4 if they need a quiet place to study and prepare for their HSC exams.



Macquarie University Roadshow 
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During Term 3 Maclean High School was lucky enough
to host the Macquarie University Roadshow for Year 10.
Macquarie University has launched this initiative to
extend the opportunities enjoyed by city students to
rural schools, enabling our students to explore and
envision the diverse university career pathways
available to them. There were representatives from
genetics, ecology, business, aged care and sport
science, a weave and yarn session, and a
representative from The Incubator, which is a start-up
support initiative. Each station had post-grad students
and lecturers running hands-on activities and
information sessions that encouraged our students to
experience an aspect of the area of study and ask
questions about it. 

The feedback from Macquarie about our Year 10
students was overwhelmingly positive, they have sent
the school a message saying “the enthusiasm,
curiosity, and thoughtful engagement demonstrated
by your students were truly inspiring. Their willingness
to explore future study and career pathways through
our interactive rotations made a lasting impression on
our team.” 

Congratulations Year 10 on a great day! We are very
grateful to Macquarie University for this opportunity,
and we hope to see them again next year. 
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Celebration Assembly 

This month we held our Term 3 Celebration Assembly to acknowledge students
with over 95% attendance for Term 3 and those students who are creating
success through our PBL values. Congratulations to all the recipients!



R U OK? Day

On 11th September, we came together to celebrate R U OK? Day, a day that highlights
the importance of checking in on how our friends, family, and colleagues are doing. By
simply asking, "R U OK?", we can significantly impact and potentially save a life. Let's
commit to continuing this practice every day.

A special thank you goes out to the Maclean Rotary Club for organising the BBQ and
providing delicious sausages. We also appreciate Mission Australia for their quick
contribution of sausages, which we enjoyed.

I am pleased to share that the funds raised from this event will be donated to the R U
OK? Day organisation, which plays a vital role in promoting mental health awareness.

Let’s keep the conversation going and make a change, one question at a time!
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Nominees for Encore Individual
Performances

Nominees for OnSTAGE Individual Performances
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We are pleased to announce the
following students' individual
performances have been
nominated for potential inclusion in
OnSTAGE. Having a student from
your school recognised for a HSC
Showcase is a remarkable
accomplishment. Congratulations!
Paige: Living with the Enemy
Ruby: The Thrill of the Chase
OnSTAGE is an annual showcase
featuring HSC Drama
performances and individual
projects. This year's event will take
place at the Seymour Centre from
Saturday, February 7, to Friday,
February 13, 2026.

The following students Music
Performances have been nominated for
possible inclusion in ENCORE. Having a
student from your school nominated
for an HSC Showcase is an incredible
achievement. Congratulations Ethan
and Luke! 
ENCORE presents a selection of
outstanding major works by HSC Music
students in NSW including
performance, composition and
musicology. It will be held at the
Sydney Opera House on Monday 2
March 2026.
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Students from Years 8 to 12 recently had the opportunity to attend
an engaging and informative presentation from Transport for NSW,
outlining their Traineeship and Apprenticeship Program. The session
shed light on the wide range of career pathways available within the
organisation, both locally and across the state. 

The presentation introduced students to the various roles on offer,
including trade-based apprenticeships and business and
administration traineeships. Students learnt how these programs
provide hands-on, paid work experience while also supporting
further study , a great option for those looking to earn while they
learn. 

One of the key takeaways was the variety of opportunities available
across NSW, including local roles that allow students to stay within
their communities while building a meaningful career. 

Students were also interested to hear about the many perks of
working for Transport NSW, such as: 

 Paid training and study 
Access to mentoring and career support 
Job security and progression opportunities 
The chance to contribute to large-scale infrastructure and public
service projects that benefit the community 

This eye-opening session helped students see that university isn't
the only pathway to a successful and rewarding career and you can
apply while you’re in Year 10! 

Make sure you check out Sentral regularly so you don’t miss out on
opportunities to apply for apprenticeships and traineeships like
these. 



Science Week 
Brick & Brush Challenge 
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This year for Science Week Science and CAPA collaborated in a creatovation LEGO
challenge, covering many areas of STEAM (Science, Technology, Engineering, Art
and Maths). Students were given the opportunity to apply logic and creativity to
subjects across the school, with house points given for participation and creativity.
Students participated in challenges such as designing a mascot (the winner was a
Garidi eagle!), designing a LEGO bridge that could hold weight (our winning bridge
was able to hold several kilos!) and a scavenger hunt for LEGO bricks around the
school. In-class challenges included Geography, Music and Art design challenges,
and a scientific model challenge. The Mars rover model for the science challenge is
on proud display in the science block and has had many admirers. Year 11
photography also built amazing models and photoshopped them into beautiful and
creative backgrounds. 

These challenges are designed to bring creativity and science together in a fun and
engaging way. Everyone who participated did exceptionally well, and we hope to
run more such challenges in the future! 



School Production 
The Show that Went Wrong: Hamlet is a Silly Boy    
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After three terms of development, three nights of shows and a matinée
performance, the School Production is a wrap! The students did an amazing job,
successfully bringing together a two hour show that kept their audiences
captivated. It was a silly play, a very silly play. A subversion of Shakespeare’s
greatest work, Hamlet, which turned tragedy into a farce that everyone could
enjoy. It’s no easy feat to remember two hours worth of lines and movement
and then bring those lines to life under the lights, but these kids managed to do
it with flair! They were dramatic, they were comedic, they were energetic and
slick. They provoked laughter and applause in equal measure. The wonderful
cast involved were: Ethan, Daniel, Paige, Ruby, Xavier, Isabelle, Layla, Grace,
Sarah, Devika, Olivia, Charli, Savannah, Willow, Lucy, Tessah, Evie, Isobel, Charles,
Leah, Noah, Elysia, Lillian, Taia, Isaac, Leo, Amber, Lani, Matilda, Gracie & Evie .
The terrific crew involved were: Obelia, Phoenix, Piper, Annika and Olive. These
students should all be very proud of their efforts. There’s certainly no shortage of
talent at Maclean High. 
 

Mr Joe Wythes & Miss Melissa O'Neill 
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Over the past term, a number of our Maclean High School students have made an
outstanding contribution to local school sport by volunteering as referees, umpires, and
officials across a range of sporting events. Their efforts have played a vital role in
supporting our local feeder primary schools during their sports competitions, carnivals,
and gala days.

Our students took on key officiating roles in soccer, touch football, basketball, netball,
athletics, and cross country. In doing so, they not only ensured these events ran
smoothly and fairly, but also acted as positive role models for the younger competitors.

Throughout these events, our students consistently demonstrated the core Maclean
High School values of Respect, Effort, and Safety. They approached their responsibilities
with maturity and integrity, encouraging younger students, providing constructive
feedback, and helping them grow in confidence and skill. Their calm presence and clear
communication helped foster an inclusive and supportive environment at each event.

The level of commitment shown, from giving up their time to developing leadership
and teamwork skills is something our school community can be truly proud of. These
students have represented Maclean High School with pride and professionalism, and
we commend them for their service.

A big shout out to our year 12 leaders Logan and Decoda for all their help this year with
Basketball and Soccer officiating.

To all those involved, thank you for being such excellent ambassadors for our school.

Celebrating Student Leadership
 in Sport Officiating

Touch Gala Referees Basketball Gala Referees
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Celebrating Student Leadership
 in Sport Officiating

Gulmarrad Public Athletics Officials

Year 12 Officials

Netball Umpires

Yamba Public School Athletics Officials Year 10 Basketball & Soccer 
Referees

Yamba Public School Athletics Officials



Year 11 Timber Projects
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This term, our Year 11 Industrial Technology Timber students
successfully completed their Preliminary HSC major assessment
task – the design and construction of a fully functioning bedside
table. This project challenged students to demonstrate their
practical skills, creativity, and understanding of design principles
while working with a range of solid timbers and manufactured
boards. 

Each student began the project by developing design ideas,
considering both aesthetics and functionality. From there, they
refined their plans, selected appropriate materials, and applied a
variety of construction techniques to bring their designs to life. The
finished products displayed a wide range of personal styles, from
classic and traditional forms to modern and minimalist designs. 

Throughout the process, students gained valuable experience in
using both hand and power tools, improving their accuracy, joinery
skills, and finishing techniques. Many incorporated additional
features such as drawers, decorative edges, or contrasting timber
types, highlighting their growing confidence and creativity in the
workshop. 

The completed bedside tables are a testament to the hard work and
dedication of Year 11 Timber. They should be proud of the quality and
individuality of their projects, which provide an excellent foundation
as they prepare to begin their HSC year. 



Year 12 Timber Projects
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The TAS faculty at Maclean High School is proud to celebrate the
achievements of our Year 12 Industrial Technology Timber students,
who have recently completed their HSC major projects. These major
works are the culmination of months of planning, design
development, and dedicated workshop time. Each student is to be
commended not only for the quality of their finished piece, but also
for the persistence and problem-solving they demonstrated along
the way. 

This year’s projects showcased an impressive variety of skills,
creativity, and craftsmanship. 

Elora produced a striking zig-zag inlay coffee table,
demonstrating precision joinery and attention to fine detail. 
Chelsea constructed a stylish and functional entertainment unit,
combining modern design with practical storage solutions. 
Tully took on the challenge of crafting a hardwood serving bar,
made out of paddock timber he milled himself. A large-scale
piece requiring high level planning and perseverance. 
Malaki created a refined hall table, highlighting his ability to
balance form and function in a sophisticated design. 
Abi Moran built a beautifully finished blanket box, showcasing
both traditional woodworking skills and utilising the school laser
cutter to add a personalised aesthetic design. 
Lara produced a standout whitewash serving bar, with a
contemporary finish that adds character and flair. 

Despite facing challenges with time, resources, and the natural
hurdles that come with working in timber, all six students
completed their projects ahead of the submission deadline. This is a
testament to their determination, resilience, and the strong support
provided within the TAS faculty. 

As these students move beyond school and into the next stages of
their lives, we congratulate them on their accomplishments and
wish them every success for the future. Their efforts set an excellent
example for younger students and highlight the high standard of
practical learning at Maclean High School. 
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Year 11 Textiles

This term, our Year 11 Textiles students have been hard at work on their Preliminary
HSC assessment task, designing and constructing their own hoodie and pants. The
project provided students with the opportunity to explore garment design, pattern
adaptation, and advanced sewing techniques while also allowing for creativity and
individuality in their finished products. 

From the early stages of planning and fabric selection, through to construction and
final fitting, students demonstrated strong organisation and perseverance. Many
experimented with features such as pockets, embroidery, lining, and decorative
finishes, tailoring their garments to reflect both personal style and functionality. 

The completion of this task is a significant milestone in the Preliminary course, as it
not only showcases students’ practical ability but also their understanding of the
design process and safe, accurate use of industrial sewing equipment. The finished
hoodies and pants highlight the impressive growth in their technical skills and
confidence. 
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Year 10 Freakshakes

This term has been an exciting one for our Stage 5 Food Technology students, with both Year 9
and Year 10 completing creative and challenging assessment tasks. 

Year 9 were tasked with designing and producing a birthday cake in class. Students had to
interpret a chosen theme and bring it to life in cake form within a double period. The results
were outstanding, with designs including construction sites, utes, ponds, Christmas themes,
bright colours, florals, and many more imaginative creations. Their enthusiasm, creativity, and
ability to adapt ideas into successful cakes were truly inspiring. Well done, Year 9! 

Year 10 students were given the challenge of developing a food product concept in both
theory and practice, culminating in the design and production of their own “freak shake.” Each
student selected a theme and designed their shake for a specific target market. In addition to
the product itself, students considered creativity, advertising, packaging, and presentation.
The task was met with energy and excitement, and the final products were as fun as they were
impressive. Year 10 approached this challenge with enthusiasm and should be very proud of
their efforts. 
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Year 9 Birthday Cakes



The TAS faculty is encouraging all students who have completed woodwork projects
this year to enter them into the Jacaranda Wood Exhibition. This event is a fantastic
opportunity to showcase the talent, creativity, and craftsmanship of our students
here at Maclean High School. 

The competition is run by the Clarence Valley Woodworkers Association who are
very supportive of our woodworking students. Entry is free, and there is $1700 in
cash prizes on offer across a range of student categories. The divisions are: 

Years 7 and 8 
Years 9 and 10 
Open (students from any year) 

Whether you have built a small project in Technology Mandatory, or taken on
something more ambitious in Industrial Technology Timber, the Jacaranda Wood
Show is a chance to have your hard work recognised by the wider community. 

Last year, our school enjoyed great success with multiple student projects being
awarded prizes. This year, we would love to see even more entries from Maclean
High School, and we are confident our students can continue that tradition of
excellence. Students of all year levels are encouraged to get involved. Gain
recognition for your skills, showcase the pride and quality of work produced in the
workshop, and potentially win a cash prize! 

If you would like to take part, please bring your project to the TAS staffroom by the
end of Week 1, Term 4 or see Mr Francis. 

Enter Your Woodwork Projects in the
Jacaranda Wood Exhibition 
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Last year 20 students at Maclean High were given the opportunity to participate in the
Connecting Minds project run by One Giant Leap Australia. This project involves
Australian schools connecting with a Japanese school to perform a research project to
solve a particular problem involving humans living in space. Students needed to
propose their own research question, and, with the help of experts in the field, find a
solution to the problem. At the end of the project students got to present their findings
at the World Expo in Osaka.  

There are only ten Australian schools participating in this project, and only two of those
schools are public schools. Out of all the schools we had the most teams, and our
research was consistently praised by One Giant Leap Australia for being innovative and
thorough. The students involved gave up a huge amount of time, working and
collaborating with their partner school on weekends, holidays, lunch, recess, before
school and after school. Here are our teams: 

Team 1: Takoyaki Demo Quokka (Emilie, Tayla, James and Aila). Mission focus: How to
maintain health in space, specifically the retention of muscular integrity. 

Team 2: Space Invaders (Lucy, Lachlan, Savanah, Alice and Olivia). Mission focus: How to
provide energy for sustainable housing on Mars. 

Team 3: JASIT (Japanese Australian Space Initiative Team) (Bodhi, Isabella, Patsy and
Alyssa). Mission focus: Methods for collecting and recycling space debris. 

Team 4: Galactic Entrepreneurs (Maliyah, Evie, Makenna, Sophia and Rayson). Mission
focus: How to grow plants on the Moon to create fuel for backup generators. 

On Sunday 21/09/25 our students got to present the findings from their year-long
research project at the Australian Pavilion at the World Expo in Osaka. Eve, our student
mentor who has run the project with great skill and enthusiasm, joined two of our
team members, Emilie and Alice, in Japan to represent our school in person. This was
an incredibly exciting opportunity for our students, and was made possible in part due
to the Iluka, Maclean and Yamba Rotaries who donated money to assist our students to
get overseas. We are also extremely grateful to the Maclean High School P&C who
managed the funds for us.  

This was a literal once-in-a-lifetime opportunity for our students, it involved an
enormous amount of time, effort and dedication. The presentations were flawless, our
students spoke in front of hundreds of people both in person and online, including
representatives from the Australian Space Agency. The presentations also had to be
coordinated with their Japanese teammates, which was not an easy feat. Everyone
talked about how fantastic our students were, and how our students overseas
presented with maturity and professionalism. The importance of this achievement
cannot be overstated, these students have done something that most adults would
struggle to achieve. We could not be more proud of their efforts and I’m sure every one
of these students will go on the achieve great things in the future!  

 

Connecting Minds
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Connecting Minds



Royal Adelaide Show

Term 3 100% Attendance Winner
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Congratulations Bryson, on
achieving third place at the Royal
Adelaide Show in the National
Poultry Young Judges Competition!

The Term 3 100% attendance
Laptop winner is Isabella.
Congratulations
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Helpline Numbers/Online Resources

Kids Helpline:     1800 551800   or   www.kidshelp.com.au
Lifeline:     13 1114   or   www.lifeline.org.au
Headspace:     1800 650890   or   www.eheadspace.org.au
Beyond Blue:     1300 224636   or   www.beyondblue.org.au
Reachout:     http://au.reachout.com
Suicide Call Back Service:     1300 659467
Parent Line NSW: 1300 1300 52 or www.parentline.org.au
WayAhead Directory:    http://directory.wayahead.org.au
Mental Health Telephone Access Line:    1800 011511 (operates 24 hours a day, 7
days a week.           
It is staffed by clinicians who can provide advice, make referrals and link callers to
the Mental Health Service in their local health district).
School Counsellors:      Mr Andrew Allen & Ms Naydene Beaver
Wellbeing & Health In-reach Nurse Coordinator (WHIN): Ms Sally Loy 
(0484 648 062) Further Information for the WHIN program:
https://www.health.nsw.gov.au/whinprogram

education.nsw.gov.au

NSW Department of Education

Everyone
deserves to
feel safe at
school 

Please treat our staff
and students with
kindness and respect

Aggressive behaviour 
will not be tolerated
Together, we can create 
a safe and harmonious 
environment for our 
students and staff

http://www.kidshelp.com.au/
http://www.lifeline.org.au/
http://www.eheadspace.org.au/
http://www.beyondblue.org.au/
http://au.reachout.com/
http://www.parentline.org.au/
http://directory.wayahead.org.au/
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.health.nsw.gov.au%2Fwhinprogram&data=05%7C02%7CDEBRA.J.LOY%40det.nsw.edu.au%7Cf61d1a4a4a4b4c9822bb08dd59f6642f%7C05a0e69a418a47c19c259387261bf991%7C0%7C0%7C638765636961894264%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=LGzE9rhNmpE21XZ922dnW608AT80PO3oaUJt0ppUB5w%3D&reserved=0

